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 ANNUAL PKU WALK ñanother big success! 
 

Friends and families gathered at Washington Lake Park near Mullica Hill, NJ on May 3, 2003 to raise funds for 
research of metabolic disorders. 

                                    
                
Desiree and Janice model their T-shirts.          Deb and Bonnie with a new friend.                    The welcoming committee. 

 
Low protein food suppliers, clowns, cooking demonstrations, motivational speakers, Tupperware and craft 

vendors, face painting and special guests all combined to make it a memorable day! 
 

                                   
 

Thanks to the efforts of Deb Gilliano, Janice Paterno and Desiree Spinney, and others, too numerous to name 
, the MACPAD research fund gained over $25,000.00 ! 
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Now itôs your turn to help! Last year we funded two research projects-one at the Clinic For Special Children in 
Strasburg, PA and one at the Childrensô Memorial Hospital in Chicago, IL. Both continue with their studies of 
biopterin and itsô place in the treatment of PKU. Both are more than worthy of continued funding! But we want 
you to ask at your clinic, talk to your metabolic doctor, ask the nutritionist and find out what other research is 
being done. Our Board of Directors will be making the funding decision in October and we welcome your input. 
Please contact MACPAD with your comments or suggestions. (Contact information is listed on the last page of 
this newsletter). 
 
///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// 

 
 
Welcome to a new addition to Connections. My name is Pat Byrne and I am a travel agent who hopefully will be able to 
help everyone with questions regarding traveling with PKU. My daughter Krista, who just turned 15 (sheôs getting old) has 
CPKU and we have been avid travelers. Nothing can keep us home. If anyone has any questions they would like 
answered, please feel free to email me at patby@aol.com.  
 

Fear of Flying 
 
Everyone asks, ñHow do I pack the food and formula?ò The answer is simple-in your carry-on. 

With airport security becoming much tighter in the past year this is really the only sure way of having the formula and food 
arrive when you do and not having it opened if your checked luggage is searched. You need to keep the formula in the 
original sealed containers (not pre-bagged). If the containers are sealed it is less likely that they will be opened to check 
that it is formula. But, you should always take an additional can in case they do insist on opening one. This way you wonôt 
have to use the can that was opened especially after they have put their fingers in the powder. Itôs a little too gross for me. 
This rarely happens and itôs more apt to occur with teens and adults than small children. We also bring a letter from the 
PKU clinic stating that it is medical food. 
 
You will need to be careful of the size of your carry-on because if it is too large they will insist that you check it no matter 
what you have inside. 
 
If you are traveling for an extended period of time you may want to ship the food ahead. We traveled to Alaska a few years 
back and were gone for three weeks. We called ahead to a bed and breakfast that we would be staying at about 1-½ 
weeks into our vacation. We asked them if we could ship the food and formula for the next portion of the journey. We sent 
it up so that it arrived two weeks prior to the start of our trip. This gave us time in case they didnôt receive it or the box was 
crushed. If you are staying at a hotel, call the hotel directly ahead of time (not the 800 reservation number) and see if they 
will accept the package. If they do, address it to the same person you spoke with and have a letter on the outside 
addressed to the same person, stating that this was per your conversation and the date. They usually will not store any 
refrigerated products because everything needs to stay in the box that it was sent in. 
 
Feel free to email me with any questions. I am in the process of setting up the 2

nd
 PKU cruise for the summer of 2004. If 

you would like the details, email me with your address and when the plans are finalized, Iôll be happy to forward the 

information. Also, read Connections for complete details. 

 

Happy Trails 

 
 

mailto:patby@aol.com
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  1-888 -640 -2800  
 

Specialists in the art of low protein meal solutions for over 40 years! 
 

    Contact us at 1-888-640-2800 or info@dietspec.com for the latest on our delicious frozen pizzas, breads and   cheese 

as well as our kitchen staples: baking mixes, pasta, rice, sauce mixes and cookies! 

 

New QUICK TO FIX PASTA ENTREES  are here- packed individually to provide you the ultimate in 

convenience with the security of knowing exact protein levels per portion- even away from home! 

 

OHZ IN SAUCE  ï just add a cup of water, two teaspoons margarine and cook on the stovetop or microwave 

for a cup of pasta rings in tomato sauce with the flavor all kids enjoy!  .66 g protein/serving 

(29 mg phe, 14 mg Leu, 22mg methionine and 22 mg tyrosine/serving) 

 

SPANISH RICE - Prepare just like the OHZ!   67 g pro/serving 

(19 mg phe, 34 mg Leu, 7 mg methionine and 15 mg tyrosine/serving) 

 

        New recipes available on our web site: www.dietspec.com 

 

       We look forward to hearing from you! 

 

       Dietary Specialties 

      

mailto:info@dietspec.com
http://www.dietspec.com/
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Do you have a question that can only be answered by 
someone who truly understands what it means to have 
PKU?  Then, if you have a question for her, you can 
email Info@MACPAD.ORG, Attn: Jennifer or send your 
question to MACPAD, Attn: Jennifer, P.O. Box 
6086,Lancaster, PA 17607. Names will not be used, if 
requested. 
 

Dear Jennifer 
 
As a PKU adult, do you think it is better to allow a child to 
eat normally "off limits" items in social situations in order 
to help the child feel less "different" and perhaps not to 
be tempted to go off the diet completely, or is it better to 
never let a child eat a higher protein item (such as pizza 
without the cheese) because then the child may want to 
eat more and more of this item? 
 
Answer: 

As a PKU adult, I do not think that children should eat 
normally ñoff limitsò foods in social situations in an 
attempt to help make the child feel less ñdifferentò.  I 
think children should be taught self-acceptance.  I do not 
have any children of my own; however, I do understand 
that children do not like to feel ñdifferentò.  There are 
substitutes for a lot of high protein foods nowadays.  For 
example, low protein pizza shells that can be topped with 
pizza sauce and your childôs favorite vegetables.  Letôs 
not forget the low protein shredded mozzarella cheese!  I 
recommend Cambrooke Foods.  They have a great 
variety of tasty low protein foods.  Their address is 2 
Central Street, Framingham, MA  01701.  They can be 
reached at 866-456-9776.  If you have access to the 
Internet their website address is 
www.cambrookefoods.com.  They show recipes that call 
for their products right on their website.  National PKU 
News has tips on their website as well.  Their website 
address is www.pkunews.org.  Click on Tips for Diet 
Management and then click on Travel and Dining Out. 

 

Dear Jennifer, 
 
Are there any websites or resources that I can obtain a 
fairly comprehensive food list from? I have been to PKU 
National News.  I've downloaded a PKU online program. 
What I'm really looking for is a real world list that might 
indicate what commercial foods I may partake of. For 
instance, I saw the e-mail asking for the PHE in Fruit 
Roll-ups. Is there PHE in Jello brand Gelatin? Can 
someone with a PHE restricted diet have Non Dairy 
whipped cream? I have been eating strawberries dipped 
in this whipped cream like substance. But this stuff is 
reconstituted from a powder and I'm not sure there's a 
whole lot of milk product in it. Also is ALL fish out of the 
question? My workplace is a buffet and I'm trying to 
determine which foods are safe to have when I break for 
lunch. 
Answer: 

You can order the Low Protein Food List for PKU from 
National PKU Newsôs website which is 
www.pkunews.org.  Click on Diet Related Information 
and then Click on Low Protein Food List.  This will take 
you right to an order form.  Their address is 6869 
Woodlawn Avenue NE #116, Seattle, WA  98115-5469.  
You can call them at 206-525-8140. 

 
All fish, meats and dairy products are restricted from the 
PKU diet.  My rule of thumb is nothing that comes from 
an animalésea or land.  I use Country Crock margarine 
instead of butter and liquid non-dairy creamer when a 
recipe calls for milk (Richôs Non-Dairy Creamer).  I get it 
at my local supermarket.  I use it in cereal, mashed 
potatoes and to make Nestleôs Strawberry Quik.  I 
recommend Richôs Richwhip Topping as a whipped 
cream substitute.  This can be ordered from Morningstar 
Corp.  Their address is 2515 McKinney Avenue LB 30, 
Suite 1200, Dallas, TX 75201.  Their phone number is 
214-303-3578.  They also have Richôs Coffee Rich, 

which is a non-dairy creamer. 
 
There is phe in Jello brand gelatin.  However, Dietary 
Specialties has a substitute for gelatin.  I have tried it 
before and I canôt tell the difference between that and 
Jello brand. 
Dietary Specialtiesô address is 1248 Sussex Turnpike, 
Unit C-2, Randolph, NJ 07869. 
Their phone number is 888-640-2800.  Their website 
address is www.dietspec.com.  Another option for gelatin 
is Kraft Handi-Snack Gels or Del Monte Gel Snack Cups, 
which do not contain phe and can be found in 
supermarkets. 
 
Best of luck to you! 

 
Jennifer 

mailto:Info@pkumac.org
http://www.cambrookefoods.com/
http://www.pkunews.org/
http://www.pkunews.org/
http://www.dietspec.com/
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My name is Donna Lijewski and I had the pleasure of 
becoming acquainted with MACPAD, the members of its 
organization, and families and friends of MACPAD last 
summer in Myerstown, PA at its conference. I asked 
Sharon Johnstone, MACPAD Secretary, to add my name 

to her mailing list and have been receiving Connections 
ever since. 
 

When I attended the MACPAD conference, I was 
representing Neo Gen Screening Laboratory.  We are a 
private laboratory that provides newborn screening 
services as well as monitoring for PKU, and other 
disorders.  We receive approximately 1,200 samples per 
day from all over the country.  Our patients are not 
strictly limited to the United States alone.  Internationally, 
we receive samples from Mexico, Brazil, Turkey, Finland, 
Egypt, Cayman Islands and Kuwait to name a few. 
 

Neo Gen Screening has many different departments and 
people who interact with your blood samples on a daily 
basis.  It might be helpful for you to learn a little bit about 
each one of those departments. 
 

Data Entry is the department that manually enters all of 
the information that is written on the filter paper into Neo 
Gen Screeningôs computer database.  They are also 
responsible for mailing out all of the reports to hospitals 
and physicians. 
 

The laboratory is the setting where the actual testing of 
the specimens is run.  It consists of two different 
sections:  biochemical and mass spectrometry.  Mass 
spectrometry includes the Acylcarnitine Profile and 
Amino Acid Profile.  The Biochemical section processes 
the samples for all of the remaining tests included in our 
program.  The Molecular Department of the lab has an 
ever-expanding number of disorders on which they have 
the capability to perform DNA or mutation analysis.   
 
The Follow Up Department notifies the submitter of the 
sample, usually the birth hospital, of the results of the 
testing.  Treatment centers are notified of monitoring 
results.  In the case of an abnormal result, the babyôs 
physician would be contacted immediately. 
 

There are many other behind the scenes personnel at 
Neo Gen Screening.  Information Technology 
Specialists, Accountants, Sales & Public Relations, Lab 
Directors, and Executive Management, and each and 
every one of them play an important role in the Newborn 
Screening Program. 

 
Learn more about NeoGen in future editions of 

Connections. 

//////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// 
 

Nancy Benedict Teaches bread making 

 
 
On Saturday, March 29, 2003 about 20 people gathered 
in Lancaster County, PA for a cooking demonstration led 
by Nancy Benedict. An expert low protein baker, Nancy 
showed everyone how to bake the perfect loaf of bread. 
She also made some delicious low protein pizza that we 
all ate for lunch. MACPADôs friend, Mrs. Anna Weaver 
and her daughter, brought low protein baked goods-
cookies, cupcakes and whoopee pies- for everyone to 
sample and purchase. They also brought bags of wheat 
starch, bread samples and some wonderful low protein 
rolls. We were lucky to get a sneak preview of the quilt ( 
see picture below) that will be raffled off at the MACPAD 
PKU picnic that will be held at the Weaversô farm. 
Everyone had a great day, made lots of new friends and 
got some great tips on low protein baking. 
 

 
 
Queen sized ñCabinsô Splendorò queen size quilt in 

burgundy, dark blue and white.(raffle tickets enclosed)
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An Update from Bill Macnab on PKU-gel, PKU Express & Vitabite Energy Bars 
 

It is just one year since I came over to the US to introduce our new and innovative product range for PKU. Our first task 
was to visit several of the major centres to explain the benefits and details of the products and in August 2002 at the 
MACPAD Conference in Myerstown PA we first put the range on show to the interested public. 
 

In the past year we have visited most of the main centres on the East Coast and made a couple visits to the West Coast.  
The reception by the healthcare specialists, clinicians, dieticians, and their clients, has been very good. A few centres have 
carried out evaluations and found the products most helpful. 
 

Our protein substitutes offer several benefits over the older preparations currently in use. PKU gel designed for the ages 
12months up to 10years is a concentrated low volume drink, packed in a 20g (less than 1 oz) sachet containing all the 
necessary amino acids, vitamins, minerals, and trace elements for the age group. Each sachet contains 50.5% amino 
acids equal to 8.4g protein equivalent. This concentrated mix can easily be made up in the beaker provided by adding 
about 100ml say (3 fl oz) of water, then simply shake and take. If you add about 30ml (2 tablespoons) and shake, after 2 
minutes, it forms a pudding like gel that can be taken with a spoon, useful at the weaning stage. There is a choice of 
flavours including Orange, Raspberry, and Unflavoured When using the Unflavoured gel Lemon & Black Currant flavour 
sachets are available or some other permitted flavouring or cordial can be used.  
 

The follow on product PKU Express produced in Lemon, Orange, and unflavoured sachet is now being quite widely used 
in UK, The Republic of Ireland and Australia. Designed for the age group 8years to adult, it is proving very popular with 
teenagers and young adults due to its convenience and ease of use. Packed in a 25g sachet containing 72% amino acids 
and all the necessary nutrients, it takes less than a minute to prepare and take.  All you do is add about 100ml (3-fl oz) to 
the sachet contents in the beaker and shake and take. Quick and simple for to-days busy live styles at school, college, 
university, or work. 
  

Vitabite Chocolate flavoured Energy bars are already available on the web sites of ñDietary Specialtiesò, and ñThe Diet 

Shoppe, Philadelphiaò Anything you can do with chocolate you can do with Vitabite, so it is proving useful in recipes as 
well as being eaten as an energy snack. 
 

Iôm pleased to let you know that we have set up Vitaflo (USA)LLC and we are in the final stages of arranging insurance 
reimbursement for the products and a convenient ordering system, which will make the Vitaflo range available across the 
USA 
 

We are also producing versions of both Gel and Express for the less common metabolic conditions such as MSUD, HCU, 
Tyrosinaemia, Glutaric aciduria, etc. This offers the same benefits of convenience and ease of use from the concentrated 
low volume drinks. 
 

Our US partner Mark Prizer will be looking after Vitaflo(USA) and can be contacted at his address: 
128 East Neck Road, Huntington, NY 11743   tel: 631-547-5984 email: mark.prizer@transnatservice.com   
 
I am looking forward to my next visit to the US when I hope our products will be fully available. 
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From the Teacherôs Desk 
 
As this school year draws to a close, parents are 
naturally looking ahead to September and expressing 
concerns about their child moving into a new classroom 
or school. Although I am relatively new to the world of 
PKU, I have been behind the teacherôs desk for many 
years.  I was introduced to PKU six years ago when my 
very close friends had the first of two grandsons with 
PKU born.  From my own experience and that of other 
teachers, I will discuss methods which we found to be 
most effective when parents partner with a school to 
provide the best possible care for a child.   

 
We must recognize that all schools and teachers are 
different in many ways. Each year will be different for 
your child from the last. Each year your child will come in 
contact with more and more teachers. It is my hope that I 
can provide some insight from the perspective of a 
teacher as to the most effective ways to approach the 
school and maintain a positive working relationship 
throughout the year. 
 
Your concerns about next yearôs teacher may send you 
running to school this June to meet your childôs future 
teacher. It is a fine time to give a general headôs up to 
that person, however, teachers at this time are thinking 
about summer vacation. You will not have their undivided 
attention. A better plan is to schedule a meeting in the 
fall before school starts.  

Most schools have teacher in-service days in August 
before students begin their school year. At that time, you 
can request (and should have access to) an ñall teacher 
conferenceò. That conference should include the principal, 
dietitian or cafeteria head, and all the teachers your child 
will be with throughout the year. This is not an unusual 
request at schools and comes at a time when teachers will 
give their full attention to the year ahead and to the 
students that will be theirs.  
 
It is most important that you do not introduce your childôs 
needs through a phone call. Schedule an all teacher 
conference so you can educate the teachers about your 
child. 

 
At this conference, be prepared to explain PKU as a 
genetic metabolic disorder. Teachers like to learn new 
things and some may have experience with PKU. Inform 
them - but do not give more information than is 
necessary. Perhaps you can tell how PKU is diagnosed 
and the treatment given your child since birth to maintain 
good health by explaining the restricted diet and use of 
formula to provide necessary protein. Assure the teacher 
that your child is being regulated and except for diet is 
just like all children. Emphasize the fact you weigh all 
food and regularly have blood tests done to point out the 
importance of everything the child eats. Use examples 
rather than giving numbers. Explain that the child will not 
appear sick if he eats something with phe in it.  
 
Place emphasis on allowable foods ï lollipops, Starburst 
(kids love these) and explain that sugar is acceptable but 
Nutra-sweet is not. Also call their attention to the fact that 
the school standbys such as hot dogs, pizza, milk and 
ice cream are not acceptable.  

 
Provide the teachers with multiple copies of a clear list of 
common foods that are acceptable and those that are 
not. Suggest that this list be posted where the teacher 
can refer to it at any time. If you feel it is necessary, you 
may present a letter from your physician or dietitian.  
 

This conference is an appropriate time to explain how 
you will prepare special food for your child for lunches 
and special events. Ask to be alerted in advance of 
special treats, birthday parties and food being used as 
part of the curriculum so you may provide similar treats 
for your child. Perhaps the teacher or homeroom parent 
has a calendar showing the type of snacks being given 
on specific days. It is a good idea to send allowable 
reward treats to school for the class if you find teachers 
give candy for rewards. Ask if a freezer and microwave 
are conveniently located for storing or heating food and 
evaluate the ability of the cafeteria to serve your child.  
Give the teachers time to ask questions so they have a 
good grasp of how to best serve your child. You may be 
fortunate to find a teacher who is able to consistently 
give extensive information about what your child ate 
during the day. More often, it will be very difficult for 
teachers to weigh or measure food everyday. A more 
reasonable request is for the teacher to keep you 
informed in writing or by email of upcoming events or any 
unusual occurrences during a particular day. It is a good 
idea to update the school throughout the year and 
hopefully, it will be positive in nature. 

 

/////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// 
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Editors note: With the success 

of our columns. Dear Jennifer, a young adult with PKU, 
who provides her own perspective in living with a 

metabolic disorder and Grandmasô Corner, written by 
the grandmother of 2 with PKU, we thought it was time to 
add more experts to the newsletter! 

On page 2 is Travel Corner written by a travel agent 
who has done extensive traveling with her daughter, 

Krista, who has PKU. From the Teachers Desk 
appearing on Page 8, will be written by a Masters 
prepared teacher with over 35 years experience. Kay will 
attempt to answer your questions about your child and 
school related matters. 

Random Reflections : We say a huge Thank You to 

Cindy Hoover for her dedication and for her thoughtful  
reflections on raising a child with a metabolic disorder. 
Her son is graduating from college and getting married, 
so Cindy has decided to pursue other interests. We 
welcome our new columnist, debuting on Page 12, who 
will share similar thoughts and ideas about her 
experiences with her 24 year old son. 

We hope these columns will provide the ñinside storyò 
written by experts, who have lived the 
experience.///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// 

 

 
MACPAD PICNIC- AUGUST 2, 2003 

 
It is never too early to mark your calendars for our 16

th
 

Annual MACPAD Picnic!  Please circle August 2, 2003 
on your calendar and come join us as we get together for 
good food, friends and fun.  Hours will be 12PM to 4PM. 
 
Any one wishing to contribute any Door Prizes, 
secondary to our Amish Quilt, please contact MACPAD.  
We can always use smaller items as PKU Bingo 
giveaways or at our ñFish Pondò for the children birth to 
age 12. 

See enclosed flyer for details! 

 

Happy Birthday To Our MACPAD Friends 
 Jennifer Burkel   April 7 

Brian Phillips   May 14 

Michael McConnell  April 8 

Debbie Gardecki  June 21 

Michael Rutkowski  June 27 

Deborah Sheppard  April 29 

 Denise Feeley   April 1 

 Sat Guru Singh Kalsa  April 26 

 Danielle Whitley  April 7 

 Krista Byrne   April 24 

 Danelle Crites   May 1 

 Jessica Smith   May 28 

 Taylor Rogers   April 19 

 Meredith DeRemigo  May 2 

 Micheal Esh   May 22 

 Donnita Fox   May 14 

 Danielle Barckett  May 31 

 Mary Grace Costa  May 18 

 Stephanie Krupilis  June 23 

 Jackson Moore  June 27 

 Rebecca Schulze  June 3 

 Chad Eilers   June 29 

 Ashleigh Ginter  April 1 

 Mary Elizabeth Butler  April 11 

 Jack Murphy   April 17 

 Ariana Spinney  May 2 

 Nicole Seymour  May 6 

 Logan Persee   May 28 

 Cameron Barnes  May 29 

 Giovanna Ditro  June 8 

 Jakob Arbaugh  May 22 

 Shyla Davidson  April 11 

 Xavier Kaiserian  April 11 

 Claire Zimlinghaus  May 18 

 Zachery Wilt   May 20 

 Brian Loughlin  May 31 

 Veronica Perkins  June 2 

 Oliver Pasterczyk  June 5 

 Abigail Hume   June 7 

 Kyle Stoltzfus   June 14 

 Hannah Hawk   June 23 

 Luke Weishaar   April 10 

 Evan Inserra   April 17 

 Kayla Salmon   April 21 

 Mariah Jones   May 15 

 Jackson Ponzo  June 8
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Ener-G Foods, Inc. 

Low-Protein / Gluten-Free 
 

THIN SLICED RICE BREAD 
Light, bread with perfect texture. 

LEMON SANDWICH COOKIES. 
They are rich with lemon and a gourmet filling, these ones melt in your mouth. A must try. We have been waiting for these 

and it was well worth it. 
 

�,�7�¶�6���,�7�$�/�,�$�1�����:�(���:�$�1�7���7�2���2�)�)�(�5���<�2�8���$���:�,�'�(���9�$�5�,�(�7�<���2�)  
LOW-PROTEIN PASTA OPTIONS,  

THESE HAVE RECEIVED RAVE REVIEWS. 
 
 

Low Protein/Gluten Free Large Shells ; Low Protein/Gluten Free Lasagna  

Low Protein/Gluten Free Macaroni ; Low Protein/Gluten Free Small Shells  

Low Protein/Gluten Free Spaghetti  
 

Our mission at Ener-G Foods as one of the country's foremost producers of foods for diet- restricted individuals is to 
provide a wide range of ready-made foods and mixes that are wholesome, nutritious, risk free and good tasting. We are 
constantly responding to the demand for special diets with research, innovative products, and convenience foods. Since 
1962, when we first created low protein products for renal pre-dialysis patients we have striven to meet the challenging 
requirements for diet restricted consumers. We not only offer wheat free, gluten free products, but also products for low 
protein diets, egg free, and dairy free products. Our bakery is dedicated to wheat free, gluten free baking, guaranteeing 
that contamination from gluten will not occur. Our innovative packaging gives our products a 1-year shelf life without the 
need for refrigeration. We bake our products as orders are received to insure that the freshest product is available.  
For over 40 years our commitment to purity, quality and innovative products has set the standard for others to follow. 

 
Contact Us:  

Ener-G Foods, Inc. P.O. Box 84487 Seattle, WA 98124-5787  
Phone: (206) 767-6660 Toll-FREE 1-800-331-5222   FAX: (206) 764-3398 

 


